AGENDA ITEM 4
	AFWSS/01/09


West Area Forum
Sun Street Surgery Task & Finish Group

Date


27 July 2009

SUN STREET SURGERY, WALTHAM ABBEY - BACKGROUND

Report by:  David Moses, Head of Member Support & Governance

Contact: Tel: 01245 432138 or e-mail david.moses@essex.gov.uk

Background

On 21 May 2009 the Chief Executive of West Essex PC T wrote to the Chairman of the Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee (HOSC) outlining proposals to close the above surgery. The letter was not copied to officers and arrived during the immediate pre-election period. It is attached as Appendix 1
On 15 June 2009 the North & South Essex Local Medical Committee wrote to the Chairman of HOSC expressing their concerns - see Appendix 2
On 1st June 2009 the PCT wrote to the surgery’s patients - see Appendix 3
Councillor Elizabeth Webster attended the public meeting which was attended by some 200 people. Following the meeting she wrote to the Chairman and me seeking support to: 

“encourage the  PCT to allow the current arrangements for Dr Lakha’s surgery to remain in place, with the two locums for a period of six months –to allow patients, in particular chronic and severely ill patients (ie cancer) to make alternative satisfactory arrangements for care. Secondly, to resolve the ongoing problems that appear to occur when patients need to see a Doctor. I further understand that Dr Lakha had around 2,500 people on his books, ignoring the Nazeing practice, which is a few miles away, and allowing for the lack of Public Transport, it would mean that the other four surgeries would have to take on around 500 extra, I ask you how are they going to cope then, if they cannot cope with their existing workload.”

On 30 June 2009 the PCT wrote to the Chairman of HOSC - see Appendix 4

Consideration by HOSC
At its meeting on 1 July 2009, the HOSC was informed that the closure was a substantial variation in service and, as such, could be referred to the Secretary of state for Health. Members of HOSC questioned the PCT Chief Executive and concluded that, whilst an earlier consultation with the Committee could have resulted in a longer period of notice being extended to the Sun Street patients, events now precluded this option. 
The Committee decided not to refer the matter to the Secretary of State but expressed its disquiet at how the process had been managed.

It resolved:

· To delegate the role of monitoring the arrangements put in place by the PCT, access issues and liaison with the local GP Practices to the West Essex Area Forum.

· That the Governance Officer write to all Essex PCTs on behalf of the Committee to request a list of all single-handed and branch surgeries so that the Committee can assess potential pressure points in GP services for the future.
· The West Essex PCT be asked to review the processes that had been used in the closure of this surgery so that the lessons could be incorporated into revised protocols so that the Committee and LINks are informed of future matters at an early stage.
The referral from HOSC was discussed by the West Area Forum at its meeting on 15 July when it was agreed to establish this Task and Finish Group.

David Moses

Head of Member Support & Governance
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1st June 2009

Dear Patient

Retirement of Dr Lakha and closure of Sun Street Surgery at 34 Sun Street, Waltham Abbey Essex EN9 1EE

I recently contacted you about Dr Lakha’s forthcoming retirement on July 1 2009 due to his ill health.  As promised I want to update you on the options available to you as a patient of the practice.

I am also aware that there has been a petition about the closure and wanted to respond to the issues raised via this letter so every patient of the practice knows the facts.  

I appreciate that it may seem that the PCT is closing the surgery however we have no choice in this as the contract for doctor services at this surgery ends when Dr Lakha retires.  I am also aware that the locum doctors have suggested that they may be willing to take over the practice.  The doctors involved have their own practice in Hertfordshire and will be aware that the NHS rules state that we cannot just give the practice to them and that it must be advertised for everyone to be able to apply.  

More importantly, we know that the building, which is leased by Dr Lakha and not owned by the PCT, is no longer suitable for offering GP services from and that single handed practices, such as Dr Lakha’s, cannot offer the full range of services or extended opening hours that we would want out local population to have access to.  In addition, as all practices have to adhere to guaranteed access times for appointments with a doctor or nurse I want to allay any fears that you will have to wait longer for an appointment.

Please be assured that the short time frame is entirely due to Dr Lakha’s sudden ill health and that our intention is to offer you a choice of alternative practices to register with rather than impose a practice on you.  

I understand that some people may still have questions about the closure and the processes we have to follow so I have arranged an open meeting where the Chief Executive, Aidan Thomas, and myself will be available to answer any outstanding issues.  The meeting is to be held at Waltham Abbey Marriott Hotel (Old Shire Lane, Waltham Abbey, Essex EN93LX) on Wednesday 17th June from 7.00pm.
The closure does mean you will have to find an alternative practice from Thursday July 2 2009.  Listed below are 5 GP surgeries in the immediate Waltham Abbey area that are all accepting new patients.  The practices each have their own catchment areas and you will need to contact the practice of your choice to register and confirm that you are within their practice boundaries. 

Please be assured that your records will be securely transferred once your registration has been completed with your new practice and that the continuity of your care will not be interrupted if this is completed before 1st July 2009. 

Anyone who has not registered at another practice within 6 weeks of the closure of Sun Street will receive further reminders.

I do realise that this may be a difficult and upsetting change for some and if you experience any problems registering with a new practice please call the Making Experiences Count Team on 0800 783 3396, and they will be glad to help you.  

Yours sincerely

Toni Coles

Director of Primary Care and Localities

Cc Leigh Fleming – Director of Corporate Services

     Tracy Manzi – Head of Primary Care Commissioning

List of GP Practices in Waltham Abbey Locality 

	Practice
	Address
	Telephone Number

	Greenyard Healthcare
	Greenyard

Waltham Abbey

Essex

EN9 1RD


	01992 712139

	Keyhealth Medical Centre
	Waltham Abbey Health Centre

Sewardstone Road

Waltham Abbey

Essex

EN9 1NP


	01992 707145

	Market Square Surgery
	Waltham Abbey Health Centre

Sewardstone Road

Waltham Abbey

Essex

EN9 1NP


	01992 707130

	Maynard Court Surgery
	17/18 Maynard Court

Waltham Abbey

Essex

EN9 3DN


	01992 761387

	Nazeing Valley Health Centre
	64-66 North Street

Nazeing

Waltham Abbey

Essex

EN9 2NW
	01992 893938
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Hawthorn Lodge


St. Margaret’s Hospital


The Plain 


Epping


Essex CM16 6TN





Tel: 01279 827 475


Fax: 01992 579 363














